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We submit the attached letter with our recommendations that the ECA require
that SDG&E submit at least 5 pilot sites for the SB 1221 program, the
neighborhood decarbonization projects bill.
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2 March 2025 
 

To: Members of the City of San Diego Climate Advisory Board 
 
Subject:  3/4/25 Meeting Item 9: Require SDG&E Participation in SB1221 Neighborhood 
Decarbonization Pilots in the Energy Cooperation Agreement 
 
We are contacting you on behalf of the San Diego Building Electrification Coalition (SDBEC). 
We are an alliance of over 45 community, business, faith, justice and environmental 
organizations coming together to equitably accelerate electrification in residential and 
commercial buildings. Building electrification is essential to meeting California and San Diego’s 
ambitious climate goals by reducing greenhouse gas emissions, improving air quality in our 
homes and buildings and protecting public health. 
 
SB 1221 (2024) provides an opportunity for gas utilities throughout the state to voluntarily  
participate in up 30 cost-effective decarbonization pilots in priority neighborhood 
decarbonization zones.   These pilots redirect funding from replacing old gas pipelines to 
decarbonizing neighborhoods. 
 
We support the draft Climate Advisory Board recommendation that the Energy 
Cooperation Agreement between the City of San Diego and SDG&E require SDG&E to 
submit at least 5 pilot sites located within the city of San Diego for the SB 1221 program, 
implemented utilizing a skilled and trained local workforce. 
 
These pilots provide numerous benefits: 

1. Cost savings: SB 1221 allows SDG&E to implement neighborhood decarbonization projects 
instead of replacing old gas pipelines, but only if these projects are less expensive. This 
approach can lead to significant cost savings for both the utility and ratepayers, as electrification 
or thermal energy networks may be more cost-effective than maintaining aging gas 
infrastructure. 

2. Climate benefits: By transitioning neighborhoods from gas to electric or other zero-emission 
alternatives, the city can make substantial progress in reducing greenhouse gas emissions from 
buildings. This aligns with the city's ambitious climate goals and demonstrates local leadership 
in addressing climate change. 

3. Improved safety: Replacing aging gas pipelines with electric infrastructure or thermal 
networks can enhance public safety by reducing the risk of gas leaks and associated hazards. 

4. Economic opportunities: The transition to zero-emission alternatives can create new job 
opportunities, particularly in the installation and maintenance of electric appliances or thermal 
energy networks. 
 



 
5. Workforce benefits: The pilot criteria includes a preference for projects that provide 
prevailing wages and use high road job programs 

6. Energy affordability: SB 1221 aims to create long-term energy affordability for Californians 
by reducing reliance on volatile natural gas prices and leveraging more stable electricity rates. 

7. Equity considerations: The bill prioritizes benefits to communities of concern, improving air 
quality in communities historically more significantly impacted. 

8. Pilot program advantages: Participating early gives the city an opportunity to shape the 
future of building decarbonization and potentially secure additional resources and support. 

9. Managed transition: By participating in SB 1221, the city can ensure a coordinated, 
neighborhood-scale approach to decarbonization rather than relying on piecemeal individual 
efforts. 

10. Avoiding stranded assets: As more customers transition to all-electric homes, those 
remaining on the gas system may face higher costs. Participating in SB 1221 helps mitigate this 
risk by proactively managing the transition. 

 
As you know, the City of San Diego has ambitious Climate Action targets for reducing natural 
gas usage in existing buildings: 

 
 
Requiring SDG&E to participate in these pilots demonstrates the city's commitment to 
supporting its climate initiatives and positions it as a leader in the clean energy transition.  And it 
won’t cost the city anything during a tough budget year. 
 
SDBEC is urging you to recommend this requirement in the ECA. 
 
Thank you for your consideration on this important issue. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Ann Feeney, co-chair San Diego Building Electrification Coalition 
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March 3, 2025 
 
To: Members of the City of San Diego Climate Advisory Board 
Subject:  March 4, 2025 Meeting Item 9:  Require SDG&E Participation in proposed updates to the 
Energy Cooperation Agreement 
 
SanDiego350 is building a movement to prevent the worst impacts of climate change and climate 
injustice through education and outreach, public policy advocacy, and mobilizing people to take action. 
We are pleased that the Climate Advisory Board (CAB) has the opportunity to take testimony and 
weigh in on the updates to the Energy Cooperation Agreement (ECA) between the City of San Diego 
and SDG&E. Updating this agreement every three years provides the opportunity to clarify 
expectations for how  SDG&E should be working in tandem with the city to support the city’s Climate 
Action Plan goals, including specific commitments. 
 
The Energy Cooperation Agreement between the City and SDG&E states that “...SDG&E has 
committed to cooperate in good faith on principles and policies for the attainment of the City’s Climate 
Action Plan".  Unfortunately, SDGE's "Path to Netzero" (net zero emissions by 2045) is not consistent 
with the city's CAP goals. Therefore, we suggest stronger measures in the ECA to urge SDG&E to act 
more consistently in alignment with CAP goals. To this end, we have a number of suggestions. 
Importantly in a challenging budget year, each of these recommendations will not only help the City 
meet its CAP commitments, but each can be met without any cost to the city. 
 
SanDiego350 supports the recommendations in the draft CAB letter on the ECA. We wanted to 
highlight and add the following:  
 
1. We support the draft CAB recommendation that as a first step, the goals of SDG&E’s “Path 
to Net Zero” be revised to match those of the City’s Climate Action Plan. This would 
demonstrate a “good faith” effort on the part of SDG&E. 

2. We support the draft Climate Advisory Board recommendation that the Energy Cooperation 
Agreement between the City of San Diego and SDG&E require SDG&E to submit at least 5 
pilot sites located within the city of San Diego for the SB 1221 program, implemented utilizing 
a skilled and trained local workforce.  
 
There are several benefits to this action: 

●​ Pilot benefits: Participating in this pilot program will help the City study impacts and best 
practices of decarbonization in different communities in our region, in terms of the technical 
work and the workforce transition. The state has already established a process for conducting 
these pilots. SDG&E must complete the mapping to comply with legislation, and the PUC will 
identify priority communities.  

●​ Only projects where neighborhood decarbonization is less expensive than replacing gas 
pipelines will be approved, creating cost savings for the utility and ratepayers.  

●​ Transitioning from gas to electric will allow the City to advance its Climate Action Plan goals 
for reducing greenhouse gas emissions from buildings.  

●​ These pilots (and broader adoption of neighborhood gas phase outs) will create new green 
jobs, and include a preference for projects that provide prevailing wages and use high road 
job programs.  

 



 
●​ The bill prioritizes pilots in communities of concern, to provide health benefits such as 

improved indoor air quality, especially important where there are multiple contributors to poor 
indoor air quality.  

●​ The pilots increase safety and reduce the risk of gas leaks and explosions by replacing 
aging gas pipelines with electric infrastructure or thermal networks.  

 
3. We support increased Access to Clean and Renewable Energy: Equity-Focused Solar 
Expansion. The Equity-Focused Solar Expansion program has been tremendously successful.  We 
recommend including the amendment adopted by the Environment Committee on February 13, 2025 
to increase the commitment of SDG&E shareholder funds from $1 million annually to $1,150,000 
annually, to account for inflation. 
 
4. We recommend that there be more concrete activities in the ECA and that there be regular 
reports on these activities and their implementation. SDG&E says that they’re sensitive to energy 
costs, but what steps will they take to address these issues? Will they accept less profit to lower their 
rates? SDG&E had $1B in profit in 2023. Using a percentage of these profits to lower energy costs, 
especially for lower income families, would show true cooperation. Another approach could be using 
rate tiering to lower rates for those who use very little energy.  
 
5. We recommend that the City require SDG&E to work with the CAB to hold at least 3 public 
workshops in SD County prior to initiating any new rate case proceeding, in order to get public 
input, and that they be held in different locations, and with timing, adequate notice and 
promotion that allow for robust public participation. 
 
6. We recommend that the City require commitments from SDG&E to be more transparent and 
collaborative in the interests of San Diegans. For example, adding a requirement that in 
informational presentations to the City Council or Council Committees, the chair and council members 
have the opportunity to submit written questions in advance and require that these be addressed in 
the presentations. As an alternative, if a motion is passed related to unanswered questions during the 
SDG&E presentation, SDG&E will be required to submit written responses.  
 
We appreciate the opportunity to submit our comments to the Climate Advisory Board.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Masada Disenhouse 
Executive Director 

3900 Cleveland Ave, Suite A, San Diego, CA 92103  |  www.sandiego350.org  



 
March 3, 2025 
 
To: Members of the City of San Diego Climate Advisory Board 
Subject:  March 4, 2025 Meeting Item 9:  Require SDG&E Participation in proposed updates to the 
Energy Cooperation Agreement 
 
SanDiego350 is building a movement to prevent the worst impacts of climate change and climate 
injustice through education and outreach, public policy advocacy, and mobilizing people to take action. 
We are pleased that the Climate Advisory Board (CAB) has the opportunity to take testimony and 
weigh in on the updates to the Energy Cooperation Agreement (ECA) between the City of San Diego 
and SDG&E. Updating this agreement every three years provides the opportunity to clarify 
expectations for how  SDG&E should be working in tandem with the city to support the city’s Climate 
Action Plan goals, including specific commitments. 
 
The Energy Cooperation Agreement between the City and SDG&E states that “...SDG&E has 
committed to cooperate in good faith on principles and policies for the attainment of the City’s Climate 
Action Plan".  Unfortunately, SDGE's "Path to Netzero" (net zero emissions by 2045) is not consistent 
with the city's CAP goals. Therefore, we suggest stronger measures in the ECA to urge SDG&E to act 
more consistently in alignment with CAP goals. To this end, we have a number of suggestions. 
Importantly in a challenging budget year, each of these recommendations will not only help the City 
meet its CAP commitments, but each can be met without any cost to the city. 
 
SanDiego350 supports the recommendations in the draft CAB letter on the ECA. We wanted to 
highlight and add the following:  
 
1. We support the draft CAB recommendation that as a first step, the goals of SDG&E’s “Path 
to Net Zero” be revised to match those of the City’s Climate Action Plan. This would 
demonstrate a “good faith” effort on the part of SDG&E. 

2. We support the draft Climate Advisory Board recommendation that the Energy Cooperation 
Agreement between the City of San Diego and SDG&E require SDG&E to submit at least 5 
pilot sites located within the city of San Diego for the SB 1221 program, implemented utilizing 
a skilled and trained local workforce.  
 
There are several benefits to this action: 

●​ Pilot benefits: Participating in this pilot program will help the City study impacts and best 
practices of decarbonization in different communities in our region, in terms of the technical 
work and the workforce transition. The state has already established a process for conducting 
these pilots. SDG&E must complete the mapping to comply with legislation, and the PUC will 
identify priority communities.  

●​ Only projects where neighborhood decarbonization is less expensive than replacing gas 
pipelines will be approved, creating cost savings for the utility and ratepayers.  

●​ Transitioning from gas to electric will allow the City to advance its Climate Action Plan goals 
for reducing greenhouse gas emissions from buildings.  

●​ These pilots (and broader adoption of neighborhood gas phase outs) will create new green 
jobs, and include a preference for projects that provide prevailing wages and use high road 
job programs.  

 



 
●​ The bill prioritizes pilots in communities of concern, to provide health benefits such as 

improved indoor air quality, especially important where there are multiple contributors to poor 
indoor air quality.  

●​ The pilots increase safety and reduce the risk of gas leaks and explosions by replacing 
aging gas pipelines with electric infrastructure or thermal networks.  

 
3. We support increased Access to Clean and Renewable Energy: Equity-Focused Solar 
Expansion. The Equity-Focused Solar Expansion program has been tremendously successful.  We 
recommend including the amendment adopted by the Environment Committee on February 13, 2025 
to increase the commitment of SDG&E shareholder funds from $1 million annually to $1,150,000 
annually, to account for inflation. 
 
4. We recommend that there be more concrete activities in the ECA and that there be regular 
reports on these activities and their implementation. SDG&E says that they’re sensitive to energy 
costs, but what steps will they take to address these issues? Will they accept less profit to lower their 
rates? SDG&E had $1B in profit in 2023. Using a percentage of these profits to lower energy costs, 
especially for lower income families, would show true cooperation. Another approach could be using 
rate tiering to lower rates for those who use very little energy.  
 
5. We recommend that the City require SDG&E to work with the CAB to hold at least 3 public 
workshops in SD County prior to initiating any new rate case proceeding, in order to get public 
input, and that they be held in different locations, and with timing, adequate notice and 
promotion that allow for robust public participation. 
 
6. We recommend that the City require commitments from SDG&E to be more transparent and 
collaborative in the interests of San Diegans. For example, adding a requirement that in 
informational presentations to the City Council or Council Committees, the chair and council members 
have the opportunity to submit written questions in advance and require that these be addressed in 
the presentations. As an alternative, if a motion is passed related to unanswered questions during the 
SDG&E presentation, SDG&E will be required to submit written responses.  
 
We appreciate the opportunity to submit our comments to the Climate Advisory Board.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Masada Disenhouse 
Executive Director 

3900 Cleveland Ave, Suite A, San Diego, CA 92103  |  www.sandiego350.org  
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SanDiego350 supports the recommendations in the draft CAB letter on the ECA.
We wanted to highlight and add the following:

1. We support the draft CAB recommendation that as a first step, the goals of
SDG&E’s “Path to Net Zero” be revised to match those of the City’s
Climate Action Plan. This would demonstrate a “good faith” effort on the
part of SDG&E.
2. We support the draft Climate Advisory Board recommendation that the Energy
Cooperation Agreement between the City of San Diego and SDG&E require SDG&E
to submit at least 5 pilot sites located within the city of San Diego for the
SB 1221 program, implemented utilizing a skilled and trained local workforce.
3. We support increased Access to Clean and Renewable Energy: Equity-Focused
Solar Expansion.
4. We recommend that there be more concrete activities in the ECA and that
there be regular reports on these activities and their implementation.
5. We recommend that the City require SDG&E to work with the CAB to hold at
least 3 public workshops in SD County prior to initiating any new rate case
proceeding, in order to get public input, and that they be held in different
locations, and with timing, adequate notice and promotion that allow for
robust public participation.
6. We recommend that the City require commitments from SDG&E to be more
transparent and collaborative in the interests of San Diegans.



Thank you.

ATTACHMENTS:
[webform_submission:values:attachments_multiple_file]
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Dear Members of the City of San Diego Climate Advisory Board,

My name is Tyler Andre, and I am submitting this comment to express my strong
support for strengthening the Energy Cooperation Agreement (ECA) between the
City of San Diego and SDG&E. The current agreement must be updated to ensure
SDG&E fully aligns with the City’s Climate Action Plan (CAP) and
prioritizes affordability, equity, and transparency.

I urge the Board to support the following key recommendations:

Align SDG&E’s NetZero Roadmap with the City’s CAP – SDG&E’s current
net-zero goal of 2045 does not align with San Diego’s CAP targets. Stronger
commitments are needed to ensure SDG&E works in good faith toward the
City’s climate goals.

Require SDG&E to Submit at Least 5 Pilot Sites for the SB 1221 Neighborhood
Decarbonization Program – This program will support affordable and
strategic gas-to-electric transitions, improve air quality, create green
jobs, and prioritize communities most impacted by pollution.

Increase SDG&E’s Commitment to Equity-Focused Solar Expansion – The
Environment Committee’s amendment to increase SDG&E’s shareholder



contribution to $1.15 million annually should be included in the ECA to
expand access to renewable energy for low-income residents.

Address Energy Affordability – SDG&E reported $1 billion in profits in 2023
while residents struggle with rising utility bills. SDG&E must be required to
explore rate reductions for low-income households, including tiered pricing
for low-energy users.

Improve Transparency & Public Engagement – The ECA should require SDG&E to:

Host at least 3 public workshops across San Diego before proposing any new
rate increases.
Respond in writing to councilmember questions to ensure accountability.
These updates are critical to ensuring SDG&E operates in alignment with San
Diego’s climate goals, public interests, and economic realities. I strongly
urge the Climate Advisory Board to advocate for these recommendations in the
final agreement.

I really do appreciate your work genuinely thank you for your time and
commitment to San Diego’s sustainable future. I know it isn't easy, but
good things rarely are.

Sincerely,
Tyler Andre

ATTACHMENTS:
[webform_submission:values:attachments_multiple_file]




